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Introduction

Sometimes researching information on our town involved some just old fashioned detective work.  This is 
one of those cases.

Years ago, while collecting the names of businesses that have been part of our town history, I ran across the 
The West End Grocery.  It was a typical “Mom & Pop” grocery of a by-gone era.  My hometown in Montana 
had many of them, but not a single one is there today.  Neighborhood groceries were great for purchasing such 
basics as bread, milk, canned goods, lunch meat, etc.  In addition, they had a feature that the chain stores did 
not; they allowed you to charge what you bought, then pay at the end of the week when the family pay check 
arrived.

This store was listed in this ad with no address, of course, which was common in the early years.  Even our 
phone book had no addresses until 1947.  This ad appeared in the 1924 Prophetstown phone book.

Also, in that phone book is this phone number.  Notice that Leonard Sollars has a number with one ring 
difference.  So we had the above ad with its telephone number and Leonard’s number below.

Unfortunately, there was nothing to tie these two together.  But while looking through a January 22, 1931, 
copy of the Echo, I found this notice.  In the 1931 Prophetstown telephone book, Leonard is no longer listed, 
but Emma, his mother is.  We found Leonard listed as her son in her obituary.



My next problem was to figure out where 502 W. 5th Street was located.  This 1912 map shows the lots on 
W. 5th Street.  The arrow points to where 502 W 5th Street would have been.  The even numbers are on the north 
side of the street.  You need to remember that when the factory was built on W. 5th the house number were 
affected on the north side of the street.  At one time, as you can see here, there were 18 lots on the north side of 
the street.

I know it seems like that lot, being the first one, should be 500 W. 5th.  We do not know who setup the 
system of house and business number that Prophetstown uses, but there are some odd listings.  The first lot here 
should have been 500, but it was 502.  The PAHS building on Washington Street is the first building on the 
north side of the 300 block, west side of the street.  Technically, it should have been 300 Washington, but it is 
302.  Moving out to the Brookhaven subdivision we see some thing similar.  Tree Lane is a U shaped street 
located south of what is now Star Road (Earlier called the Dixon-Rock Island State Road, then Jackson Street, 
then IL 172).  On the west side of the U the house numbers are as follows, moving from north to south – 304, 
306, 308, 312, 310, 314. 

This is where the West Side Grocery would have been located.  You can still see the sidewalk and where the 
driveway was.  Most likely it was in the front part of their home.  Many of the “mom & pop” stores we located 
in their homes.  We found the same thing true when we visited Costa Rica in 1997.



 The Sterling Gazette, June 28, 1929.

The Moline Dispatch, May 10, 1937.


